## HENRY GEORGE NEWSLETTER

Vol. 47, Number 5

July, 1983

## ANNUAL JOINT GEORGIST CONFERENCE IS HELD IN GOLETA, CA

The 1983 Joint Georgist Conference attracted over one hundred people from the U.S. and Canada, at the Francisco Torres Conference Center in Goleta, CA, from July 14-17.

The theme of the conference was the commemoration of the centenary of Henry George's Social Problems, published in 1883. The conference focused on the relevancy of the ideas expressed by George on major social problems of his time, which still exist today.

For the first time, pre-conference workshops were held for Directors and members of the Council of Georgist Organizations, sponsors of the conference, from July 12-14. Extension directors met for two sessions, and the major development from the meetings was the determination of specific areas, such as education, outreach, A-V and media, that each school could be involved in, acting as a clearinghouse for that area. In addition, other areas of cooperation were discussed, such as mailing lists, so that each extension could have available a mailing list emanating from a computerized master list prepared by the office in New York City.

Workshops on Wednesday were held for Directors on leadership effectiveness training, presented by Dan Sullivan and A-V materials, given by by Bob Scrofani. On Wednesday evening, the progress of the various chapters of the Incentive Tax League was delineated by Stan Rubenstein on Long Island, Stan Fredericksen in Missouri, Mitch Chanelis in Boston, and George Collins in Philadelphia.

## GEORGIST MEETING IN ALBANY FOCUSES ON LEGISLATION

On Friday, July 29, at the Thruway House in Albany, NY, a group of Georgists, including Don Marcellus, Vernon Saunders, Seymour Rauch, Al Fink, Stan Rubenstein, Al Hartheimer, Felice Gruskin, Richard Barbuto, Matt and Fryda Ossias and Mike Gavaghen met in order to coordinate their activities for the passage of a NY state law granting home rule and enabling each assessing district to have a two-rate system.

The purposes of this intended legislation, comparable to legislation which has occurred in PA, and for which hearings were held in MO, was to give any community the option of taxing land values more than improvements. Others in attendance included the legislative aide to State Senator Johnson, the Assessor from Mt. Vernon, a staff member from Assemblyman Dan Feldman's office and several other interested parties, including a staff person from the NYS Board of Equalization and Assessment.

The day-long conference also focused on the creation of new chapters of the Incentive Tax League. In addition to the ones on Long Island, and the New York City and Westchester areas, new chapters will be formed in Rochester, Buffalo and Albany. Coordination among the various chapters was also discussed.

Emerging from the meeting, and this has been in the developing stages for the past several months, was the extraordinary news that Senator Johnson is considering the possibilities of introducing, at the 1984 legislative session, a bill granting localities to shift the taxes form one area to another. Although there are many obstacles, mostly political, a rough draft of the bill will be ready very shortly.

Speakers on Thursday afternoon included Mildred Loomis, Frank Goble of the Thomas Jefferson Research Center and Morgan Harris, a trustee of the LA school.

The first plenary session, open to all conference attendees on Thursday evening, focused on current tax reform efforts in PA, MO, and CA, with Steve Cord, Stan Fredericksen, Bill Filante and Harry Pollard as panelists.

Friday's program began with a panel on Russia and the Land Question. Three people who have been to Russia, Pat Aller, Floyd Morrow and Jack Schwartzman recounted their experiences in that country. Stan Rubenstein served as moderator. Also, as a part of the morning session, Craig Cringan discussed The Great Tax Shift: Its Effect on Land Prices. His major thesis was that there may well be an increase in land prices even though taxes on land become heavier and heavier. These conclusions are tentative, but with the use of the computer, he will go further into this study. The afternoon was devoted to reports from various organizations and some of the results of the pre-conference workshops. Reports emanated from the Henry George School, the Robert Schalkenbach Foundation, Basic Economic Education, Henry George Institute, Henry George Foundation, Fairhope and other areas where Georgist activities are going on. The Friday evening discussion focused on Freedom and Human Rights, moderated by Mark Sullivan with Harry Pollard and Tibor Machan presenting their views.

The first session on Saturday centered on "The Good Society," in which various speakers discussed how Georgist ideas and reform can improve the quality of human life. Alanna Hartzok, Tony Meis, Mike Curtis and Clay Berling gave short presentations on how this could be accomplished. The second session was on outreach programs, in which various interest groups were formed and strategies were developed and methods discussed on how Georgists can work with other groups having similar interests, such as educators, churches, peace and ecology groups and world order groups. Mildred Loomis, Mitch Chanelis, Jerry Schleicher and others led the groups.

On Saturday afternoon, there were several concurrent workshops. One, conducted by Bob Scrofani, was on Appalachia, which followed up on last year's presentation at the conference in Pittsburgh. In another workshop, Harry Pollard demonstrated his Classical Analysis program, which he has perfected over the past ten years in high schools throughout CA. He also demonstrated how this methodology is being used with adult groups.

During the evening, the Annual Banquet was held with Bob Scrofani as the MC. Walt Rybeck of the Center for Public Dialogue spoke on Churches and the Land Question. He stated that since there is a spiritual base in George, it should facilitate the dissemination of that message with various religious groups. Therefore, there should be a common linkage with the Georgist message and with religious groups, since we already have much in common. Mike Mc Manus, a syndicated columnist, was presented with the Newcomb Incentive Award for his several articles advocating LVT and telling what was being done in the PA area. He also felt that George's message is spiritual and that we are missing the boat unless we bring this message to various church or religious groups. In addition to the Newcomb Incentive Award that was received earlier by Mc Manus, Mitch Chanelis and Tillman Shaefer also received awards for their activities with the Unitarian Church in trying to get a resolution passed and adopted by the Universalist group. The last speaker, Mason Gaffney, Prof. at the Univ. of CA at Riverside, spoke on the centenary of Social Problems. Using specific quotes, Gaffney showed how the areas George spoke to one hundred years ago were just as relevant today. Chapters on unemployment, deficit spending and the concern for social problems were extrapolated.

On Sunday morning, the CGO met as the last official session of the 1983 conference. Bob Clancy reviewed the progress of the CGO during the 1982-83 year and various members stated what they felt should be the goals for 1983-84. The conference was evaluated and the great majority of the comments were favorable. The pre-conference workshops were given high marks and many commented that it was a worthwhile venture. Next year's conference location was discussed, and it was felt, because of the International Conference in Cambridge, England in August, 1984, that next year's annual Georgist conference should be held on the East Coast, anywhere from Williamsburg, VA to the Boston area.

3